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March 19, 2018
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:05 p.m.  Jerry Fox, Co-Chairs
GBOS attending are:  Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Mike Edgington, Sam Daniel
Agenda Revisions and Approval
March 19, 2018 Agenda Approved



SD/EB
5-0

February 19, 2018 Minutes Approved



ME/RS
4-0
February 28, 2018 Special Meeting Minutes Approved

EB/ME
5-0

RE: GFRI relationship w/GBOS and Flashing Crosswalk Sign
March 13, 2018 GBOS Work Session minutes approved

SD/ME
4-0 
RE: 2017 budget review

Announcements:

· The next MOA/GBOS Municipal Manager Quarterly Meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 23, 2018 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room. 

Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – No trails representative present. GTC discussed the trail 

Alignment/centerline for the new 4 season trail proposed by the GNSC.  The trail has been flagged and a track is set so that it is easier for the public to view.  
b. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Lewis Leonard
Last meeting on Feb 28 discussed: 

Resolution 2018-05, which will be discussed later in this meeting.  This is a required step in the process of Area Planning as outlined in municipal code.

Request for Proposals:  Proposals were due March 6 and review committee will meet to discuss them.

Outreach/Focus Groups:  Last outreach was Feb 17 in the Community Room with about 10 people participating.  Main elements concerning that group were:  housing, public transportation to Anchorage, and maintaining the small-town feel of Girdwood.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
John Weddleton states that the Assembly is working on additional changes to taxi regulation.  Girdwood topics are the renewal of the revocable lease for KEUL/Girdwood Community Club in the park and easement for the GMBA trail in the Nordic 5K loop.  He recommends that it would be good for some public to attend the meetings to show Girdwood’s interest in these topics.

John reminds the group that this is the first year of vote by mail election.  Everyone should have received their ballots in the mail.  There have been some minor bumps but the process is working as expected.  

3. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 148 hours in February and had 1991 visitors throughout the month.

April is gardening month and there are lots of programs regarding gardening, including seed exchange with only non-GMO seeds, a movie and discussion “Seed, the Untold Story”, and Courtney Ruckel will do a class on perennial gardens.  Also in April there will be a class on making wool dryer balls, to replace fabric softener sheets in the laundry.

Claire is able to proctor students’ exams, contact her to set up time/date.  APL is hosting various programs with sci-fi fantasy author, Seanan McGuire.

4. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley
Parks:

Staff are maintaining parks, please call if you see something that needs attention.  Thank you for using mutt mitts. Dog waste in this community is a big issue, and we appreciate responsible pick-up by owners and others.

Working on contracts for window cleaning and invasive weeds.  Invasive weed contractor will attend LUC and GBOS in April to discuss follow-up spraying from program last summer.

Seeking summer staff for the Campground Host and for our summer parks caretaker positions.  
Tennis committee meeting in March will discuss their wind screen options and other purchases for the courts.

Skate Park Committee just completed event at Alyeska and has kicked off Chair 1 Raffle ticket sales.  They plan a work party in May.  Thank you Alyeska Resort and Girdwood Lions Club for their support of the Skate Park.

Leathers & Associates is determining a date for assessment of the playground, which was installed 10 years ago.  

Trails project is focused on the Lower Iditarod NHT.  We have received Army Corps permit and are working on MOA and Fish and Game permits, also HLB for a construction permit to work on the California Creek Bridge and the lower end of the trail, to meet USFS specifications for the National Heritage Trail design.  Grants received for work on INHT are RTP (tentatively approved), KMTA, and Anchorage Park Foundation.

Hand tram will be taken to town for weld check and industrail paint.

Non-Profit Grants:  Contracts are ready to be sent out.  2019 round of grants will be announced in April and applications will be available in May.

Roads:
Moving from snow removal to break-up, steaming culverts and keeping drainages open.  The freeze and thaw this time of year will require more spreading of sand and traction chips.

Major projects:

Fire station:  Almost complete.

Crosswalk Flasher:  Design is 85% complete.  Kyle has provided a packet for GBOS to review, comments are due on WED the 21st.  State and City agree to support the rapid flash beacon light, although their preference is the wig-wag light.
Little Bears/Glacier City Hall Garage:  Met with planning department in a pre-concept meeting.  In order to re-build Little Bears and the garage in their current location, a text amendment is required to allow child care facility in the Girdwood Institutions and Parks, as it is only there through grandfather rights currently.  This text amendment will be addressed later in the meeting.

Finances:

SAP offers challenges still in knowing the exact budget figures.

Undesignated Fund has $310,000, but more should be added when 2017 surpluses are finalized.

Roads: Spent $38,000 in February, roads currently at 12% of 2018 budget.

Parks:  Off season, currently at 3% of 2018 budget.

Kyle will be out of town for April GBOS meeting, but plans to phone in.

Mike Edgington states that he has heard good comments on roads in Girdwood, particularly when compared to Anchorage road clearing this winter.

Jerry Fox asks about SAP issues impact on First Quarter Revisions.  John Weddleton says it’s been difficult but is improving.  He’s unaware of any delay in revisions.

5. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety

Sam Daniel:

Upcoming workshops on Active Shooter Awareness and Bleeding control.

Working on purchase of bleed control kits and AED for public spaces.

PSAC is trying to coordinate a forum on Opioid Epidemic and establishing protocol to connect people with resources to help them. Date TBD.

Sam Daniel states that the rapport and relationship with WPD is great. 

Police Report – Interim Chief Mark Hager
Acting as Chief since August.  Hager states that he will email stats for February.  Spring break was relatively quiet.

WPD is moving in to their new building in Whittier.  Telephone number will remain the same.  They are getting ready to receive two new vehicles, which are being outfitted.

Initiating discussions with MATCOM for dispatching contract.

Initiating WPD Facebook page to expand outreach in the community.

PSAC Report – PSAC representative
No additional report. Likely to start on new contract cycle with WPD soon.
B) Roads and Utilities – Jerry Fox
Jerry states that residents should thank Burt and Jennifer, the core of our road service crew, for their hard work this winter.

C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Eryn Boone

GBOS has been requested to provide interpretation of Resolution 2017-08 regarding the conceptual plan for the trail proposed by GNSC.  GBOS should meet to discuss this at a work session or special meeting soon, as the GTC meets April 3.

Motion:
GBOS moves to set a public work session up to review Resolution 2017-08.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0

Staff to review calendar and provide possible dates to GBOS, meeting must be publicly noticed for 24 hours. Meeting will likely take place during the day, in the Girdwood Community Room.

D) Fire Department

Robert Snitzer:
GFRI BOD meeting was held in February, at that meeting a new board member was selected from the candidates.  Final status of that appointment is not known.

Update of GVFD – Interim Chief Manch Garhart

103 calls YTD, which is up from previous years, especially considering that courtesy calls, such as lock-outs, are being handled by Girdwood Auto.
Phone system in the fire hall remains an issue, otherwise new construction is nearly complete.

Thank you to the road crew for keeping Girdwood roads passable over the winter and recent break-up.

The 2018 election for the GFRI Board of Directors is to be in-person.  More information to be publicized by the Membership Advisory Committee this week.

2nd volunteer academy just took place, the next academies are slated for June and September.

Working on recertification requirements. Completed winter rescue training.  Thanks to Alyeska Resort for their support of this.

Co-hosting PSAC programs on Active Shooter and Bleeding control this TUE and next TUE.

Mike Edgington asks about fire dept access with parking on the roadways.  Manch states that when people park they should take fire access in to consideration.  Group discusses that Arlberg toward the Daylodge from the T intersection and Brighton are tight with pedestrians and vehicles. 

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington
LUC met last week as well as earlier this evening.  Topics not on this agenda, but discussed at LUC are: 
Presentation by Chugach Electric regarding purchase of ML&P, which is on the Municipal election ballot.

Anchorage Historic Preservation Plan.  This item will be on the agendas for LUC and GBOS as presentations at their April meetings.

Stream setback proposal is on the agenda for Planning and Zoning at their meeting on April 9.

At the GBOS/LUC Joint Quarterly meeting earlier this evening, the LUC Operating Principles were updated to reflect 1 chair and 2 vice-chairs.  
Public Comment:
Deena Mitchell, Candidate for School Board.  Passionate about public education.  Involved for many years at the ASD and with Great Alaska Schools.

Jerry Fox states that there is help available with taxes on THU this week and on SAT March 31.  Bring social security card, tax information, and ID.

OLD BUSINESS:
6. Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor:  Update from letter sent to Commissioner Luiken regarding community’s concerns regarding the “swoop design” for the bike path road crossings.
Mike Edgington and Sam Daniel have signed the final copy, it is to be sent out tomorrow.

7.  Discussion of ballot proposition on MOA spring election allow Girdwood’s designated public safety provider to provide parking enforcement in Girdwood.  Ballots will be mailed out starting on March 12 for April 3 election.
Previously discussed, no additional comments.

8.  Review and vote on 2018-07 Resolution of Support clarifying the relationship between Girdwood Fire and Rescue, Inc. Board of Directors and the GBOS. 

Robert Snitzer read Resolution 2018-07:  Resolution of Support clarifying the relationship between the Girdwood Fire and Rescue Board of Directors, and the Girdwood Board of Supervisors, in to the record.
Motion:
GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2018-07 as presented.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Sam Daniel
Motion carries 5-0

9. Agenda Item LUC-1802-05:  Liquor License Renewal (Jack Sprat, la Bodega, Crow Creek Mercantile, Alyeska Resort 7g, Bore Tide, Sitzmark and Hotel Alyeska)
This has been presented at LUC and GBOS meetings in February and March. No comments have been received.

10.  Agenda Item LUC 1802-06:  Review and vote on 2018-05 Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Area Plan.
As presented earlier in the GAP Sub-Committee update, Municipal code requires that the Assembly approve the group to perform the area plan update.  

Mike Edgington read Resolution 2018-05: Resolution of Support for the Girdwood Area Plan Update Committee to update the existing Girdwood Area Plan in accordance with municipal requirement for adoption, as guided by Girdwood residents and to recognize the community engagement plan as a viable resource for shaping and informing the plan.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2018-05 as presented.

Motion by Mike Edgington, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

11.   Agenda Item LUC 1802-07:  Review and vote on 2018-06 Resolution of Support for directional signage to be placed on Alyeska Highway prior to the “T” intersection with Arlberg Avenue.

This has been discussed at PSAC and LUC in February and March.
Sam Daniel read Resolution 2018—06 Resolution of Support for directional signage to be placed on Alyeska Highway prior to the T intersection with Arlberg Avenue.

Motion:
GBOS Moves to approve Resolution 2018-06 as presented.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Robert Snitzer
Motion carries 5-0

12.  Agenda Item LUC 1802-08:  Discuss changing makeup of officers in the LUC Operating Principles to  Chair and two-vice chairs.

This was discussed and voted on at the GBOS/LUC Joint Quarterly meeting at 6:45PM this evening.  Motion carried and operating principles are to be updated as presented and posted on the GBOS web page.

13.  Discuss recommendation from PSAC to rent signs to help with parking during the Slush Cup in April.  Motion to approve not more than $1000 to be paid from the public safety budget for sign rental and placement.

Kyle Kelley presents that PSAC was not in support of hiring APD officers to enforce parking over Slush Cup event.  Group thinks that additional signage is a better way to resolve parking concerns. Alyeska Resort is helping with signage on the mountain side of Arlberg and has hired additional event security staff.    Purpose of this is to purchase additional parking signs to be placed by road service crew the morning of the event and remove it that evening.  Exact cost is not known, but will be under $1000.00 currently requested.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the expense of not more than $1000.00 from the Public Safety funds for the purchase of road signage over Slush Cup.

Motion by Sam Daniel, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

NEW BUSINESS:  
14. Agenda Item LUC 1803-04:  Initial presentation of Little Bears Playhouse Inc.’s request for text amendment to allow child care facility in the Girdwood Institutions and Parks (GIP) area to allow a new facility in the current location. (Karen Zaccaro and Rachel Klein)

After consideration and exploration of other options, Little Bears has concluded that rebuilding a new facility in the current location is the best option for this child care co-op facility.  The area is within the park, which is zoned Girdwood Institutions and Parks (GIP).  In the current facility, this was a use that was grandfathered in, however with a new facility a text amendment will be required to allow child care facility in that location.  This request for a text amendment will go forward to planning and then to the Assembly.  Next month a full application packet will be presented.
15. Girdwood Forest Fair 2018 Permitting and planning
Forest Fair committee has completed most of the permitting required, and is waiting for permits to come back from MOA departments.  Security contract has just been awarded, so the next permit to be filed is their Special Event permit; Parking agreement with Alyeska is also pending.  

Kyle updates the group that the lawsuit that was filed after last year’s event is moving through the legal system.  Most recently, an injunction was filed by the plaintiff that will allow groups to participate in events in public areas. There has been no legal ruling yet on this case.

16.  Girdwood 2020 request for GBOS Proclamation of 2020’s Dog Days of Girdwood. (Dale Goodwin)
Girdwood Inc and Girdwood 2020 are starting their 2nd annual lecture series, and the 2nd program is regarding Dog Day.  Several programs throughout the day will take place, including videos, mobile vets, etc.  Group discusses that funds raised at the event may be used to purchase more mutt mitts, trash cans, etc.

Girdwood 2020 and Girdwood Inc request that GBOS proclaim April 26, 2018 as dog day at their April 16 meeting. Draft resolution is read by Dale Goodwin.


17. Discuss recommendation from PSAC for GVSA to purchase 3 Bleeding Control Kits @ $800 each and 1 AED @ $1200 for installation.

Bleeding control kits to be installed at the resort, school and community center.  AED in the community center. It is possible that the fire department qualifies for discounts on purchase, so actual cost is not known.  There is only $5,000 in the Public Safety fund, and there are other expenses (towing, signage) that must be planned for, so care will be taken not to exhaust the fund with these purchases.  More information will be presented at the April GBOS meeting. 

18.  Consider topics for the April 23, 2018 MOA/GBOS Municipal Manager Meeting.
Topics currently considered are:
· Funding for large capital projects, such as Little Bears, roads and drainage, re-paving of Arlberg

Area-wide bonding is unlikely for these Girdwood projects.  Maybe there are other ideas on how to accomplish paying for these, such as bed tax funds, longer term inter-government loans. 

· Discuss the result of vote on parking in Girdwood.  Possible contract amendment with WPD to

include parking enforcement.
· Discuss protocol to get people in crisis access to services to help them (opioid)

· Discuss future of policing in Girdwood
Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:

Adjourn 8:45PM
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